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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
November 13, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Edna Cale, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dr. Dianne Sole, Teresa Taylor, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Michael Modica, Dr. George Stone, and Randall O’Neal.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Dr. Garrett Lyons, Eugene Montano, Dr. Michael Owens, and Ron Eby were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of October 16, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Mr. Long made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 16, 2008 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of October 9, 2008 through November 5, 2008 and stated that the income is mostly from member dues, tournament fees, officials dues, and some miscellaneous items.  Mr. Charles then reviewed the expenses and stated that most of the expenses included medals, tournament venues, publications, and officials dues. Mr. Charles explained that at this time DIAA is in the red but that that is typical for this time of the year because the tournament revenue is just starting to come in. Mr. Charles stated that there are still six high schools and four middle schools that have not yet paid member dues. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles explained that there were a total of 23 requests for sanction and that all events had been reviewed and were in compliance with DIAA regulation.  Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Modica and carried unanimously.

B.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.7 by Cape Henlopen for D.B.


Nancy Berg, mother of student, Daniel Berg, student, and Dr. Hawtof, Daniel’s physician, were in attendance to present this request. Prior to the beginning of the hearing, Dr. Hawtof stated that he was recusing himself from the Board. Dr. Stone also recused himself. Ms. Berg explained that although the Student is 18, she is his legal guardian. Ms. Berg opted for an open hearing.


Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the Student will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed Ms. Berg that there were 15 voting Board members present but with Dr. Hawtof and Dr. Stone recusing themselves only 13 voting members would vote on the waiver request. Ms. Fontello also informed Ms. Berg that the burden was on the Student to prove that this waiver request should be granted.  Ms. Fontello then reviewed the materials in the packet. Ms. Berg stated that there was no one present from the school and that she understood all that was explained and wished to proceed with the waiver hearing. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in.


Ms. Berg explained to the Board that her son Daniel is an 18 year old student at Cape Henlopen High School and has autism. Ms. Berg further explained that two seasons ago Daniel was able to participate for the first time on a varsity swim team and has participated on the Special Olympics for several years prior to that. Ms. Berg commented that because of Daniel’s situation he is allowed to attend the High School and continue his education until the age of 21. Ms. Berg stated that he was not able to participate on the swim team before his junior year because of his medical condition she was asking for one more year of participation. Dr. Hawtof explained that when Daniel started at the high school his communication skills were not that great and that he has progressed very well. Dr. Hawtof also commented that during his ninth and tenth grade years he was not able to participate on the swim team due to his disability. Ms. Berg commented that Dan participates in the 200 meter freestyle and the 500 meter freestyle. Dr. Sole made a motion to approve the request based on the two years that his disability interfered with his ability to participate in athletics. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried by a vote of 13 yes ( Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Cale, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sole, Taylor, Reed, Long, Modica, and O’Neal) and 1 abstention (Stone) and 1 abstention (Stone).
D. Executive Director Interim Decision on Appeal by Smyrna HS of DIAA Reg. 1009.4.3.1 for Volleyball
Mr. Charles explained that during the selection and seeding committee meeting all the team reports were reviewed and it was brought to the committee’s attention that Smyrna High School exceeded the number of competition dates as prescribed by the DIAA Regulations 1009.4.3.1. Ms. Fontello confirmed that Mr. Charles was already sworn in from the previous hearing and that there was no one in attendance from the school but that as permitted by DIAA regulations, the school’s attendance is not mandatory and by not appearing the school consented to the hearing proceeding without their presence. Mr. Charles presented the testimony and evidence without the school’s presence. Mr. Charles explained that the DIAA Regulations state that the number of competition dates for volleyball is 16 of which one can be a tournament. Mr. Charles stated that Smyrna High School participated in 17 competition dates of which one was a tournament which exceeded the maximum allowable limit. Mr. Charles then reviewed the DIAA Regulations with the Board and stated that the regulations states that a school which participates in more than the allowable contests in a season shall be suspended from the state playoffs or if a non qualifying team they should be fined $500.00. Mr. Charles stated that had Smyrna High School not participated in 17 competition dates would have been eligible for the tournament. Mr. Charles stated that this information was submitted to the school and the school submitted a waiver request based on a provision in our tournament manual which states that your opponents must play at least 14 matches in order to be considered a varsity opponent. Mr. Charles explained that one of Smyrna’s opponents actually did not play 14 matches. Mr. Charles stated that he and Ms. Corrado, chairman of the volleyball committee, agreed that in order to be considered for the tournament the school has to be in compliance with DIAA regulations. Smyrna was not in full compliance. Mr. Charles stated that he sent a letter to the principal of Smyrna High School denying the interim waiver request. Mr. Charles also stated that the principal was very understanding and did not request to proceed with the waiver request. Ms. Fontello clarified that the tournament had already passed, the request was moot and the school did not wish to pursue the waiver request beyond the request for the interim waiver. Ms. Fontello explained that in this case, it was not necessary for the Board to approve the Executive Director’s denial of an interim wavier request that is now moot. Ms. Fontello further explained under the DIAA regulations any waiver granted by the Executive Director is an interim waiver and all such requests must be considered by the Board and either approved or denied.
F. Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.4.3.1 for Ferris School
Mr. Charles explained that this issue may have been acted on by the Board  some time ago but seems to have lost its place. Mr. Charles stated that he asked Craig Walker, the athletic director of Ferris School, to submit a waiver asking if they could be given the status of not counting toward the season limit for schools that schedule to play Ferris. Mr. Charles explained that Ferris School is a juvenile correctional facility and can only play home games. Mr. Charles stated that Ferris is asking opponents that the game not count for opposing team’s seasonal limitation and also not count for the opposing team’s seasonal limitation and also not count toward the state tournament index. Mr. Charles stated that Ferris is a full member school and can not participate in state tournaments and this waiver would enable them to play a full  schedule. Dr. Hawtof questioned if it was hard for the athletic directors to schedule the 23rd game. Mr. Neubauer was sworn in at this time. Ms. Fontello clarified for the record that no one from the school was present for this request and that Mr. Charles remains sworn from the previous hearing and the school elected to allow the hearing to proceed without a school representative being present. Ms. Fontello further clarified that as permitted by DIAA regulations, the school’s attendance is not mandatory and by not appearing the school consented to the hearing proceeding without their presence. Mr. Neubauer explained that the difficulty is because of the home match and the opposing teams finding open dates that line up with the dates that Ferris has available and stay within the weekly limits. Mr. Neubauer stated that most schools find 22 games very easily because the conferences fill the schedules out. Mr. Neubauer also stated that it is very difficult for Ferris to fill the schedule because Ferris has to accommodate the other schools. Ms. Samonisky asked if the points could be counted toward a schools tournament index if the Ferris game was part of the schools season limit of 22 games. Mr. Charles stated that he was concerned about the impact in strength of schedule and the bonus points that are awarded and stated that this issue should go to the state tournament committee. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve this waiver request by allowing member schools to schedule Ferris in sports other than football and that they be allowed to play Ferris as an additional game on their schedule and not be included in their seasonal limitation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
E. Request for Approval of Blue/Gold Field Hockey All-Star Game by DFHCA
Mr. Charles stated that this was the annual request to approve the Delaware Field Hockey Coaches Association Blue Gold Field Hockey All Star Game that will be played on November 16 at Milford High School. Mr. Charles stated that there is a minimal amount of revenue generated all of which is used to cover the cost of holiday the event. Mr. Wagner made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

G.
Self-Report by Milford Middle School Football


Mr. Charles explained that this was a self-report by Milford Middle School. Mr. Charles stated that the middle school allowed a student to play that was too old to play at the middle school level in football. Mr. Charles stated that he was over the age by 15 days and otherwise was eligible. Mr. Charles stated that they played one game with this student with a school in the Cape Henlopen School District. Mr. Charles stated that they contacted the athletic director at Cape Henlopen and forfeited the game. Mr. Long made a motion to approve this self-report. The motion was seconded and carried by a vote of 143 yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Cale, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sole, Taylor, Reed, Hawtof, Long, Modica, and O’Neal) and 1 – abstention (Stone).

H.
Self-Report by A.I. DuPont HS Boys’ Soccer



Mr. Charles stated that the A.I. DuPont High School boys’ soccer team played a player who was ineligible due to a suspension in accordance with our sportsmanship rules. Mr. Charles explained that the student received a soft red card because he received two yellow cards in one game and was ejected. Per DIAA regulations the student had to sit out the next game which the student did. Mr. Charles stated that in a subsequent game the student received two yellow cards and an ejection. Mr. Charles explained that per DIAA regulations when you get two ejections in a season you must sit out a two game suspension. Mr. Charles further explained that by the DIAA Board approved soccer yellow card accumulation policy which was approved by this body, when you have an accumulation of four yellow cards which this student had, that requires a one game suspension as well. Mr. Charles stated that the student was required to serve a two game suspension by regulation for being ejected from a game two times in the season and by the yellow card policy because he had accumulated four yellow cards he was required to sit a one game suspension for a total of three games. Mr. Charles stated that the student only served only a one game suspension and then played. Mr. Charles stated that the coach was under the impression that this was still a one game suspension. Mr. Charles stated per DIAA regulations the student was ineligible while suspended. The penalty for playing an ineligible student is forfeiture of the contest. Mr. Charles stated that the school self-reported this and did report the forfeit to the opponent and the student sat out two more games. Dr. Stone made a motion to approve. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.




The Board recessed at 10:00 a.m. and reconvened at 10:30 a.m.


C.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.3 by Pencader for S.J.


The parent requested a closed hearing. Mr. Reed made a motion to go into executive session for the purpose of protecting the privacy of a student and pupil files. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into open session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to table this request until the December 11, 2008 DIAA Board of Directors meeting at the request of the parties. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.
IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Fall Sport Tournament Review


Mr. Charles commented that the volleyball and cross country tournament are finished. Mr. Charles explained that there was a minor seeding problem in volleyball. Mr. Charles stated that one team was seeded without incorporating their last game of the season and this resulted in a three way tie. The tie was broken to give one of the teams the 16th seed but when the committee discovered they missed the last game one of the other team in the three way tie was moved up to the 16 seed. Mr. Charles stated that when Tower Hill was informed of this they were very cooperative. Mr. Charles then commented that another team was disqualified. Mr. Charles explained that Aquinas Academy was disqualified because they played two schools on their schedule that were not DIAA member schools. Mr. Charles stated that he explained this to the headmaster at Aquinas and was informed that they have a very difficult time scheduling games with instate schools.  Mr. Charles stated that attendance seemed to be down a little for the fall sports. Mr. Charles commented that field hockey is going well but that all games have been played in the rain. Mr. Charles stated that the soccer final will be played at Appoquinimink High School and thanked Ms. Cale for all her help in securing the site. Mr. Charles commented that Mr. Neubauer ran the cross country championships and that they went very well but that there was one disqualification in the Division II girls. Mr. Charles explained that a judge had ruled that a runner had cut across the path of another runner as they were approaching the finish. Mr. Charles stated that they tried to appeal but that a judgment call can not be appealed in cross country. Mr. Neubauer reviewed the football championship schedule with the Board members. 

B.
Henlopen Conference September 30 Count


Mr. Charles informed the Board that there is a discrepancy in the certified unit count in the Henlopen Conference. The matter is currently under review by the Henlopen Conference. The issue has to do with what students to include in the September 30 count. The issue affects two member schools which will switch classification depending on which students are included in the count.

C.  Baseball/SMAC Proposal Review

Mr. Charles explained to the Board that the Baseball Committee presented a proposal to allow preseason workouts for pitchers to the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee. Mr. Charles stated that the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee liked the idea because they felt it would allow pitchers more opportunity to prepare for the upcoming season and may result in fewer injuries. Mr. Charles stated that he will be presenting this to the different conferences. Mr. Charles stated that he did attend the Blue Hen Conference meeting who conducted a straw vote on this and they were against it and expressed a number of concerns about the proposal. Mr. Charles stated that after he meets with each conference he will take the proposal back to the Baseball Committee. 
D.
Legal Update

Ms. Fontello commented that the matter pending is Sussex County Superior Court regarding Cape Henlopen is still waiting for the courts decision. Ms. Fontello stated that there is another potential litigation that has been indicated regarding the Board and the Regulations and will probably come up at the next Board meeting. Mr. O’Neal made a motion to go into executive session to discuss the potential litigation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to go into open session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously. 

Mr. Charles commented on a survey of last years waivers. Mr. Charles stated that there were a total of 14 waiver request of which 9 were passed. Mr. Charles commented that seven schools commented that the student was doing great and that granting the waiver was a benefit to the student. One school stated that the student who didn’t do what they were supposed to do and ended up not participating in athletics received a waiver did not meet their obligation. 

E. 
Misc. 

Ms. Marvel commented that Milford High School has a new indoor pool and asked if touch pads were a requirement. Mr. Charles responded that they were not a requirement. 
V.
Public Comment
Dwayne Coverdale with the Bayball Classis was present to make public comment. Mr. Coverdale stated that he has secured two major backers willing to fund a future event. Mr. Coverdale stated that in order for last years bills to be paid they need to have the tournament this year. Mr. Coverdale explained that his backers would not cut a check for the tournament until they see that it has been sanctioned. Mr. Coverdale stated that once the sanction form has been approved he will have a check within twelve days. Individual Board members commented on what they would like to see happen in order to support the waiver request. Some individual Board members advised Mr. Coverdale they would be reluctant to consider approving a new sanction request unless funds to pay past bills were released. Mr. Coverdale was advised that a sanction request has not been submitted as of the date of this meeting. Individual Board member’s expressed the criteria that they would like to see met in order for them to consider approving a sanction request. The Board discussed the timing issues regarding the difficulties presented in the late filing of the sanction application. As a courtesy, Ms. Fontello summarized some of the Board member’s comments and explained to Mr. Coverdale that the Board members were expressing their individual opinions and that no formal Board action was taken at this meeting. Ms. Fontello also advised that no individual Board member could speak for the Board; however, Board members as a courtesy had expressed some of their concerns to allow him the opportunity to be able to respond at the formal consideration of a sanction request, if and when the Board received an official request. Ms. Fontello also advised that until the Board received an official sanction request, the Board could not take action. A sub-committee was appointed to consider an application should one be submitted prior to the December Board meeting.
VI.
Adjournment

Mr. Reed made a motion to adjourn at 12:10 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
